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July 15, 2019 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Call to Order 7:03 p.m.  Mike Edgington Co-Chair
Roll Call: Attending are Mike Edgington, Eryn Boone, James Glover, Jerry Fox, Christina Hendrickson
Disclosures: 
RE: Short Term rentals – Eryn Boone is a resident of Echo Ridge Road 
RE: Hightower road and drainage project – Christina Hendrickson is an owner/resident in the adjacent condo building.
Neither conflict is determined to be substantial enough to waive vote requirement.

Agenda Revisions and Approval
July 15, 2019 GBOS Regular Meeting Agenda Approved



CH/JF

5-0
June 17, 2019 GBOS Regular Meeting Minutes approved


JF/CH

5-0
Amendment to minutes under item #12 




CH/JF

5-0
June 17, 2019 GBOS/GFR Semi-Annual Joint meeting minutes approved
CH/JF

5-0
Announcements:  
· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is MON July 29 at 4PM in Anchorage City Hall, 8th F Conference Room
· GBOS Budget meetings are scheduled as follows: 
Budget Work Session 1 

MON July 15 at 5;30PM in the Girdwood Community Room
Budget Work Session 2 

MON July 29 at 2:30PM in Anchorage City Hall, 8th F Conference Room
Budget Work Session 3

MON August 12 at 5:30PM in the Girdwood Community Room
Approval of Budget 

MON August 19, 2019 GBOS Regular meeting

Non profit Grant presentations
WED September 18 7PM in The Girdwood Community Room

Vote on specific GBOS grant allocations Oct 2019 Regular meeting
Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1.  Girdwood Valley Service Area As a secure trash regulation zone (AR 2019-234).
Chris Schutte, Executive Director of MOA Office of Community and Economic Development presents that the code change requested through the GBOS has passed and Girdwood has been designated a Secure Trash Zone.

Change goes in to effect August 5, 2019. Public notices on social media, municipal website, formal posting sites, Anchorage Daily News and Glacier City Gazette.

Bear resistant cans are required for residential trash.  Locking dumpsters are required for commercial trash.

Storage during the week must also be bear-resistant, trash cannot go out to the street more than 12 hours before pick-up. Fines for repeat issues through code enforcement.  Property owners are responsible for fines if rentals cause issues.  Report violations on line at: http://www.muni.org/anchorageworks/CRM/ServiceRequest/ServiceRequest/SWS
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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2. Sub-Committee Reports - 3 minutes each:
a. Trails Committee – Kyle Kelley for Carolyn Brodin/Kate Sandberg.  July GTC meeting was a work party on Deb’s Way, from the airport to Aspen Mtn. Road.  About 12 people participated, great work was done.  Next meeting is August 6 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
b. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett. All items are on the GBOS agenda.
3. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
John Weddleton discusses recent fire response in Anchorage in/near a homeless camp.  Assembly has made it illegal to purchase copper sourced from old wire in order to discourage fires to separate wire from plastic casing.

Port of Anchorage development plans ongoing with consideration of partial build of a trestle.  Port community now engaged in discussion on how to go about the renovations that are needed at the port. State budget cut concerns, in particular as they relate to school bond repayment.


Josh Spring has replaced Adam Lees as Suzanne LaFrance’s aid. Fire safety is a major issue at this time.  Josh is getting up to speed on Girdwood issues.  Call him at 907-793-0087 or email spring.joshua.a@gmail.com.

4. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Mike Edgington on behalf of Eric Fullerton/Erin Eker says GAP received $20,000 from the Assembly and are now planning for Phase 2.  Erin Eker is the new Co-chair of GAP.  Next meeting is July 24 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
5. Gerrish Library Report – Kyle Kelley on behalf of Claire Agni says author Steve Sheinkin is coming WED at 3:30, DJ Spencer Lee Dance Party WED July 24 at 3:30; NASA Astronaut on FRI Aug 2 at 11AM.

6. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 
Parks:  Many summer projects under way with our seasonal parks caretaker and with our SCA interns. Forest Fair was busy and park was left in great condition. Invasive Weeds contractor will be working primarily in the DOT ROW under a separate contract with DOT.  They also plan a community weed pull August 4. Working on playground assessment project list, including replacing part of the sandbox.  Working with Lions Club on pavilion for that park.  Thank you John Gallup for help in the Skate Park, dialing in the new ramp.  Trails Committee held a ribbon cutting for the new California Creek Bridge on the Lower INHT.  Thank you Paul Crews for lots of help on the various Trails projects this year.  Hand Tram is open.
GBOS grants for 2019 have been sent to the MOA for payment.  Grant applications for 2020 cycle have been received and will be discussed at future GBOS meetings.  Cemetery is on break while Eagle River group determines their direction.

Roads:  Summer projects include drainage and ditching at various locations in town, spreading calcium chloride for dust control, and asphalt repair.  Three culverts on Alyeska View require replacement, and they are fish culverts, so special supplies and permits are required.    

Large Projects:  Little Bears reconstruction planning underway for bond package for voters to consider in the Spring 2020 election.  Kyle meeting with OMB to discuss this further.
Pedestrian Flasher project phase 1 has started, pile driving, etc.  Materials for the completion of the project have been ordered and will be placed once they arrive.  It is unlikely that this project will be done before school starts, but soon after.

Budget:
Roads spent $54,000 in June and is at 46% of budget
Parks has spent 18% of budget YTD, however there are expenses to be paid at the mid-/end of summer
Police have spent 25% of budget.

Fire Dept has spent 60% of budget.

Roads capital project fund is $150,000
Park reserve fund is $68,000
Community room capital fund is $74,000

Crosswalk light fund is $143,000

Undesignated Fund Balance is $335,000.  

7. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Jerry Fox will meet with Kyle and Todd Sherwood with MOA legal regarding upcoming negotiations with Whittier for next contract.  WPD did great work over Forest Fair. 
Police Report – Whittier Interim Public Safety Director Andre Achee.  Chief is unable to attend.
PSAC Report – PSAC representative. July meeting focused on Forest Fair prep.
B) Roads and Utilities – James Glover. No additional report
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson: Trails Committee meeting Aug 6 at 7PM.  Girdwood Trails Master Plan effort will begin shortly.
D) Fire Department  – Eryn Boone:  Thank you GFR for efforts over Forest Fair.
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston: See attached report. 247 calls YTD.
Wood Lot open July 20 10-4 with lunch break.
Firewise program has funds to help offset cost of hazardous trees on residential lots.  267-4902.

46 on staff.

Attended Whittier boat explosion. Fire restrictions continue as fire danger remains extreme.

ISO interview complete, this information will be used to determine insurance premiums.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington. No additional report.
Update on T21 Ch9 review re: Parking requirements.  Group met in July to discuss additional changes to proposal to move forward to the MOA.
          Update on Housing Working Group.  ADU ordinance revisions submitted to the MOA.
Public Comment:
Emily Schwing, resident on Crow Creek Road.  Dog hit by car on Crow Creek Road in front of her house, requesting help with slowing traffic.  Speed limit of 30MPH on that road seems fast for the residential neighborhood there as well as pedestrian/bike traffic to trails.  
Kyle Kelley to discuss with DOT putting flags on the speed limit sign to make it more visible.

Change to speed limit, addition of speed bumps, etc must come through DOT (Scott Thomas). Jerry Fox will initiate letter, residents should also sign on it.  

Kyle to ask WPD to increase traffic enforcement on Crow Creek Rd and Alyeska Highway.

DOT has not been receptive to letters regarding safety on the bike path sweeps.  Jerry Fox states he’d like to get legislators to come tour the locations that Girdwood is having problems with DOT, once they’re back from legislative session.

OLD BUSINESS:
8. Review progress of negotiations for Whittier Police Department contract for police services 2020-2023 with 2-1 year extensions.
Todd Sherwood will be acting on behalf of the MOA legal team.  He and Jerry plan to meet next week to discuss recommended and accepted changes to the contract received from PSAC/Whittier.  One item that remains undecided is parking enforcement. Goal is to have negotiations wrapped up in September so that MOA and Whittier can review and approve well before December 31 deadline.


9.  Discuss and set agenda topics for the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting, scheduled for July 29 at 4PM at Anchorage City Hall, 8f
Topics currently on the agenda are:

Bonding for Spring, 2020
Impound Lot in Girdwood
Little Bears Construction update

Girdwood Fire Dept EMS budget

Girdwood Fire Dept Kenai Peninsula Borough out of area funding

Potential regulation of Short Term Rentals

10.  Consider and vote on GTC request for GBOS Resolution of Support for KMTA Grant for Signage on the Beaver Pond, California Creek and Abe’s Trails with assistance by Eagle Scout candidate Mikah Wedeking (Kate Sandberg, presenting) 
Draft resolution read in to the record. Group discusses that in addition to the points in the resolution, having the trails signed well will make it clear that the new trapping restrictions adopted by the Assembly recently are in effect on those trails.
Panel sign on the entry of Crow Creek Road, way point signs and trailhead signs at intersections. New sign at the end of the trail where it intersects with Bird/Gird Trail.


Motion 

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2019-10 for KMTA Grant for signage on the Beaver Pond, California Creek, and Abe’s Trails.
Motion by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Mike Edgington
5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

11.  Discuss and approve road and drainage improvements to Hightower Road, based on estimate of $48,822 (Kyle Kelley)

Project will remove the first bump-out, fix the pitch so that water drains effectively off the roadway.  Project cost is $36,000, remainder is construction management, which Kyle is confident will come in under that amount.
Christina Hendrickson’s conflict is noted and determined not to be substantive enough to prohibit voting on this item.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve not more than $48,822 to be Roads Capital Project Account to improve road and drainage on Hightower Road, as presented.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Eryn Boone

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

NEW BUSINESS: 
12.  Agenda Item LUC 1907-04:  Introduction of proposal to rename the Girdwood Baseball Field in honor of Sladen Mohl.  Group will seek GBOS Resolution of Support (Betty Charnon, presenting)
Sladen Mohl died earlier this year in California, where he was attending college and playing baseball. He was a lifelong Alaskan, born and raised in Girdwood, a great role model for kids.  Group would like the GBOS and public support in naming the ball field for him, “Sladen J. Mohl Memorial Field”
Group will fundraise for signage, design, construction and installation.  Kate Sandberg recommends a plaque also be considered, so that the reason for this dedication is remembered.

Chris Schutte states that this a great start to the public process required by the MOA in naming facilities.  One element is that Native names must be considered first, before naming such as this.  


13. Agenda Item LUC 1907-05:  Discussion of Short Term rental impacts on community (Echo Ridge Road).
Residents from Echo Ridge and St Moritz discuss the impact of high volume of nightly rentals on their roads.  Specific concerns are:
High density of units (accommodating 15+ guests)
Lack of off-street parking
Lack of regulation of nightly rentals

Lack of on-site property manager

Winter lack of snow clearing and sanding due to cars parked in the way

Speed and volume of traffic
Trash handling/bears
Emergency Access/egress from these streets.
Change nature of the neighborhood, nuisance neighbors/parties

Group discusses that nightly rentals are unregulated in the MOA

Girdwood has approximately 400 of nightly rentals (25-30%) than Anchorage (1-2%), 
This also has an impact on availability of long term rental
Number of guests accommodated in rentals may indicate that some of these properties are not in compliance with International Building Codes and may require sprinkler systems in order to operate legally.

Zoning could be used to require on-site or local contact.

New trash ordinance should help resolve trash issue.

Review of speed limit/off-street parking requirements also options.


Mike Edgington discusses that this is a key topic of the Housing Working Group, and several models for dealing with it have been discussed, including banning short term rentals of less than 30 days, setting a cap on density in neighborhoods, regulation of nightly rentals as B&B’s are. 

PENDING ITEMS:
 (these items have been introduced to LUC and GBOS and are waiting for action by MOA Planning and Zoning before being heard as old business)
Agenda Item LUC 1905-05:  Introduction of request for GBOS Resolution of Support for change to T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements (Mike Edgington)

Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Introduction of a request for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Agenda Item LUC 1906-04:  Second presentation of Alyeska Nordic Spa project (Marco Zaccaro, Z Architects, presenting).  Although not required, group is seeking LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for the project to include in Major Site Plan Review packet. (to be discussed at the August GBOS meeting)
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting (1 scheduled (Sept 16) of 2 in 2019
Request for GBOS/GFR Joint meeting (1 completed, 1 scheduled (Oct 21) of 2 in 2019)

Request for Executive Session:

Other:
Adjourn 9:25PM
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